Marshall University Marshall Digital Scholar

Management Faculty Research

Management, Marketing and MIS

2017

Medicare and the Affordable Care Act: Fraud Control Efforts and Results

Sarah Clemente

Ronald McGrady

Rob Repass

David P. Paul III

Alberto Coustasse

Marshall University, coustassehen@marshall.edu

Follow this and additional works at: http://mds.marshall.edu/mgmt_faculty

Part of the Business Commons, and the Health and Medical Administration Commons

Recommended Citation

Clemente, S., McGrady, R., Repass, R., Paul III, D. P., & Coustasse, A. (2017). Medicare and the affordable care act: Fraud control efforts and results. International Journal of Healthcare Management, 1-7.

This Article is brought to you for free and open access by the Management, Marketing and MIS at Marshall Digital Scholar. It has been accepted for inclusion in Management Faculty Research by an authorized administrator of Marshall Digital Scholar. For more information, please contact zhangj@marshall.edu, martj@marshall.edu.

MEDICARE AND THE AFFORDABLE CARE ACT: FRAUD CONTROL EFFORTS AND RESULTS

Sarah Clemente, MS
Alumni
Healthcare Administration Program
Marshall University
Lewis College of Business
100 Angus E. Peyton Drive
South Charleston, WV 25303
(304) 746-1968
(304) 746-2063 FAX

Ronald McGrady, MS
Alumni
Healthcare Administration Program
Marshall University
Lewis College of Business
100 Angus E. Peyton Drive
South Charleston, WV 25303
(304) 746-1968
(304) 746-2063 FAX

Rob Repass, MS
Alumni
Healthcare Administration Program
Marshall University
Lewis College of Business
100 Angus E. Peyton Drive
South Charleston, WV 25303
(304) 746-1968
(304) 746-2063 FAX

David P. Paul, III, PhD
Professor

Marketing and Health Care Management
Leon Hess Business School
Monmouth University
West Long Beach, NJ
dpaul@monmouth.edu

Alberto Countesses D.Ph., MD, MBA, MPH – CONTACT AUTHOR
Healthcare Administration Program
Professor
Lewis College of Business
Marshall University
100 Angus E. Peyton Drive
South Charleston, WV 25303
304-746-1968
coustassehen@marshall.edu

ABSTRACT

Medicare fraud and abuse costs are estimated at 3%-10% of overall Medicare spending, which is expected to expand considerably until 2024 and as such the amount of fraud dollars would be expected to increase proportionally. The purpose of this research was to determine how recent reforms, especially the Patient Protection and Accountable Care Act, may affect Medicare fraud and abuse and to uncover the best strategies to combat Medicare fraud. The breadth of fraud and abuse within Medicare as well as recent reforms to fight fraud including legislative reforms, delivery system reforms, and other reforms including the formation of HEAT fraud fighting taskforces are examined. Legislative reforms are noted to be incompatible with the ACA's new P4P delivery and reimbursement reforms. Medicare fraud requires comprehensive detection and prevention measures. Benefits of implementing this dual method of fraud fighting are discussed.

Key Words: Medicare fraud, Medicare expenditure, fraud design, ACA, healthcare fraud law,

INTRODUCTION

Landmark social legislation marked into law in 1965 by President Lyndon B. Johnson denoted the beginning of the Medicare program which gave medical advantages to all Americans over age 65. In 1972 the program was extended to incorporate people under age 65 with long- term disabilities and individuals with perpetual kidney failure, also called End-Stage Renal Disease¹. Medicare was initially comprised of two parts, part A for hospital insurance and part B for medical or professional insurance. It has been expanded to include two part C that allows private insurance companies to administer Medicare benefits and part D for a prescription drug benefit.

The health care sector's spending growth rate is attributable to numerous cost drivers. Reimbursement methodologies that are conducive to overtreatment, fragmented delivery, administrative complexities, an aging population, sedentary lifestyles, expensive technologies, lack of transparency in pricing, and fraud, waste, and abuse are among those drivers contributing to the enormous future spending projections ². Although it has occurred in the private sector as well, Medicare fraud and abuse has become increasingly visible due to taxpayers' stakeholder positions². Estimates have suggested that fraud and abuse added at least \$98 billion in spending across both Medicare and Medicaid in 2011³.

The terms "fraud and abuse" refer to somewhat different concepts, but are often used as a together, a convention that will be followed in this paper, as they both result in additional costs for the Medicare program. Medicare fraud and abuse span a wide range of activities from submitting false statements to obtain payment to accepting kickbacks for referrals to misusing claim codes by up coding or unbundling ^{4,5}. Medicare fraud schemes have been difficult to detect as the perpetrators range from individuals to complex, organized crime rings⁶. Additionally, schemes may contain false billings for services or supplies that were either not rendered or delivered, false billings for services that were not deemed medically necessary, or making prohibited referrals for designated services ⁵.

Medicare fraud detection and prevention efforts were made a cabinet-level priority in May 2009 with the creation of Health Care Fraud Prevention and Enforcement Action Team (HEAT). HEAT is a joint effort by the Department of Health and Human Resources (HHS) and Department of Justice (DOJ) and has charged more than 1,400 defendants who have falsely billed Medicare more than \$4.1 billion in 2011⁷. In spite of government efforts recovering \$10.7 billion in fraud, waste and abuse since 2008, the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act of 2010 (ACA) has provided an additional \$350 million to enhance fraud fighting efforts. Additionally, the ACA of 2010 has provided impositions for stricter rules and sentences for fraudulent activities, enhanced screening procedures, and state-of-the-art predictive modeling technology to advance Medicare fraud strike forces⁸.

The purpose of this research was to determine how the legislative changes of the ACA and other recent legislative healthcare reform will impact Medicare fraud and what steps should be taken to minimize Medicare fraud within this new legislative framework.

RESULTS

Breadth of the Problem

National health care expenditures reached \$3.0 trillion in 2014 and is projected to grow 1.1% faster than Gross Domestic Product (GDP) per year between 2014 and 2024⁹. Government program expenditures continue to represent a significant portion of national health care expenditures: The Medicare program constituted 20% of health care spending in 2012 at \$572.5 billion¹⁰. National health spending projections have anticipated total healthcare spending to exceed \$5.0 trillion in 2022, accounting for nearly 20% of GDP¹¹. A projected spending growth of 7.4% through 2022 for Medicare is attributed to the net impact of accelerated enrollment, increased utilization, increased illness complexities, and inflation, offset to some degree by Medicare savings mechanisms implemented in the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act of 2010¹¹.

The Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) have differentiated fraud from abuse by emphasizing that fraud is intentional whereas abuse is the result of poor medical practices ¹². Although the difference between fraud and abuse remains important in the legal arena, in terms of monies spent on these billing inaccuracies, the result is the same. Fraud and abuse in health care are difficult to estimate, but the Federal Bureau of Investigation in 2007 estimated that 3% to 10% of billings for health care (both public and private) were fraudulent, an estimated range which has remained stable, despite continued enforcement efforts and newly enacted programs ^{13,14}. Unfortunately, Malcolm Sparrow, chair of the executive program on regulation and enforcement at Harvard's John F. Kennedy School of Government and one of the leading academics studying health-care fraud, says CMS' upper bound of 10% estimate is almost certainly low, although he's unable to determent by how much¹⁵.

Unfortunately, the Director of Program Integrity at CMS, Shantanu Agrawal, believes that even the upper bound of this range is not necessarily accurate, stating that there is no nationally accepted number or even methodology for arriving at a fraud rate.¹⁶. However, healthcare fraud is projected to increase dramatically due to two factors: the large number of Baby Boomers who are not will receive Medicare benefits over the next decade and the relatively low risk for organized crime in pursing health care fraud as opposed to other criminal activities ¹⁷.

A series of recent regional Medicare fraud claims has shed further light on the extent of this problem. In 2014 in Kentucky, King's Daughters Medical Center paid \$40.9 million in order to resolve allegations that the hospital had prohibited financial relationships with referring physicians and that the hospital received kickbacks secondary to unnecessary medical procedures including cardiac catheterizations and coronary stenting ¹⁸. This ruling came nearly immediately after another Kentucky hospital, St. Joseph Health System, settled a False Claims Act accusation for \$16.5 million in an eerily similar claim of providing unnecessary cardiac diagnostic procedures and surgeries ¹⁹.

In 2013 a West Virginia physician was convicted of committing 22 healthcare fraud-related felonies and, although he has yet to be sentenced, faces up to 10 years in prison on each of 13 healthcare-related fraud charges and a fine of \$850,000; 8 years earlier, the same physician had agreed to pay \$310,000, and to voluntarily be excluded from all federal health care programs for 10 years after it was alleged that he submitted false claims to Medicare and Medicaid ²⁰. Meanwhile, in the national platform, an ongoing investigation into a Medicare fraud conspiracy spanning three facilities from Louisiana to Texas and resulting in the fraudulent billing of approximately \$258 million dollars over a period of 7 years for partial hospitalization program services for the mentally ill that were not indicated or never performed ²¹. One of the facility's owners was sentenced to almost nine years in prison, and the medical director was sentenced to seven years in prison ²².

Fraud involving durable medical equipment – supplying unnecessary equipment, supplying no medical equipment, paying or receiving kickbacks or referral fees for patients, and/or up coding the need for medical equipment – is a large component in Medicare fraud ²³. In 2010, spending on DME by public and private payers rose 7.3%, compared with an increase in total health-care spending of 3.9%)²⁴. Medical facilities and DME suppliers were the largest healthcare industries to be investigated for healthcare fraud as in 2010, with medical facilities accounting for 25% of all investigated cases and DME suppliers accounting for another 16% ²⁵.

Legislative Reform

In an attempt to control healthcare fraud a number of statutes have been created and expanded over time. Of these, the following four laws have been significantly modified and expanded to more accurately address the ongoing issues with fraud: The False Claims Act (FCA), the Anti-Kickback Statute (AKS), the Physician Self-Referral Act (Stark Law), and the Civil Monetary Penalty Statute (CMP) ²⁶. The oldest of these pieces of legislation, the FCA, prohibited persons from knowingly submitting false claims and included protections for whistleblowers in its qui tam provisos²⁷. However, revisions to the FCA have subsequently removed the requirement that the act be committed knowingly and have added a requirement that overpayments must be returned to Medicare within 60 days or the provider may be found liable of fraud by holding the overpayment ²⁸.

The AKS was enacted in 1972 and has been amended multiple times to address "kickbacks" (any compensation or financial arrangement in which a provider knowingly receives, is offered, or solicits a fiscal benefit of any kind for referrals, purchases, etc.) To physicians and, similarly to the FCA, required the statute to be broken knowingly in order to be considered fraud ²⁹. In order to remain within the guidelines of the AKS providers have operated within "safe harbors" or regulatory exclusions which have been specifically addressed in the law. However, consistent with the changes to the FCA, the AKS has been recently amended by the ACA to remove the requirement that a violation be performed knowingly ³⁰. In 1992 the Stark Law was enacted to address physician self-referral but was limited to referrals to clinical laboratories. However, that law has subsequently been amended to include a multitude of diagnostic and treatment self-referrals of Medicare patients by physicians or their family members ³¹.

The CMP Statute prohibited any entity from filing a medical claim for a service not provided as claimed, is fraudulent, or is not medically necessary, or when such a payment provided a physician with any incentive or payment that could possibly result in in decreased care of a patient ³². Although some minor changes were made to the CMP by the ACA, it has been noted that the CMP has never had safe harbors in its statute, unlike the AKS, and therefore any physician payment that led or could possibly lead to a decrease in the patient's level of care is in violation of this law³³.

Delivery System Reform in the ACA

Delivery system reform, as outlined in the ACA, has proposed considerable restructuring to healthcare by tying Medicare payments to integrated, transparent, quality care ³⁴. Delivery system reform in the ACA put heavy emphasis on pay-for-performance (P4P) as opposed to the traditional Fee-For-Service (FFS) model of payment which inherently promoted the over utilization of services³⁴. In an attempt to move providers towards a P4P system, the ACA has outlined three alternative yet complimentary paths to delivery system reform: the formation of Accountable Care Organizations (ACOs), Bundled Payments for Care Improvement (BPCI), and the Patient-Centered Medical Home (PCMH)³³.

The intent of ACO formation was to reduce silos of care and the redundancy of services to promote collaboration among providers, hospitals, and all those within the spectrum of healthcare delivery within a defined population of Medicare patients³⁵. ACO formation was strictly regulated and included both internal and external program integrity requirements designed to minimize fraud and abuse (ACA, 2010)³⁴. Internally, an ACO must have incorporated the development of a compliance plan, a written conflict of interest policy, the certification of compliance of all ACO members, maintaining continuous quality control and internal monitoring/auditing. Externally administered through CMS, ACOs are subject to the screening of ACO applicants, a prohibition of cost-shifting, as well as penalties up to and including termination of the ACO for violations that harm beneficiaries ³⁶.

The PCMH model of care revolves around integrated care provided by a primary physician with whom the patient has a stable relationship with and in which particular attention is paid to preventative care and the meeting of positive health outcomes ³⁷. PCMHs are paid on a P4P, but have also received additional monies to pay for the necessary infrastructure ³⁷. It is hoped that PCMHs will significantly reduce long term health costs when the emphasis is placed on preventative care and that patient health outcomes such as hospital utilization and readmissions will be significantly reduced as demonstrated in a pilot study which showed a savings of \$10.3 per patient per month and a 6% decrease in hospitalization within 23 months ³⁸.

Another study of PCMH found no statistically significant change in hospital admission rates, but did find a 5.1% decline in primary care office visits in early years of PCMH implementation followed by a 6.7% declines after the PCMH programs implementation year, a 123% increase in the use of secure electronic message threads, a 20% increase in telephone encounters, and declines emergency department visits at 1 (13.7%) and 2 years (18.5%)³⁹. However, although there are several demonstration projects designed to evaluate the effectiveness of PCMH (e.g., the Federally Qualified Health Center PCMH demonstration which includes 500 medical practices, the Multi-Payer Advanced Primary Care Practice demonstration in eight states, and the Comprehensive Primary Care Initiative run by the Center for Medicare and Medicaid Innovation), the true value of the PCMH model has yet to be definitively tested⁴⁰.

Predictive Modeling

Predictive modeling is the use of a fraud detection algorithm made up of multiple algorithms to determine the likelihood of an event, represented by a score of high (likely) to low (unlikely) ⁴¹. Although relatively new to the arena of healthcare fraud prevention and detection, a similar statistical model has been used extensively within the healthcare finance realm as a means of underwriting insurance claims. Furthermore, predictive modeling has been used successful with the credit card industry to identify and verify claims that were suspected to be fraudulent ⁴².

As of June, 2011 CMS began streaming all Medicare claims through its new predictive modeling software however, CMS has neither measured, or even defined, quantifiable goals for the model, nor has it measured the benefit of the model ⁴³. CMS implemented 25 different models that fall into 3 categories of predictive models: rules-based models, anomaly-detection models, and predictive models⁴³. Predictive modeling provided a way for Medicare to prospectively identify potentially fraudulent claims prior to payment, a very different model than the traditional pay-and-chase fraud recovery which requires retrospective review of charges and/or medical records⁴⁴.

Parente et al. (2012)⁴² estimated that predictive modeling could save an estimated \$18.1 billion annually within Medicare Part B and another \$2.6 billion from Part A, without requiring access to in-depth medical records. Another similar study found that roughly \$65 billion could be saved from Medicare fraud between 2011 and 2019⁴⁵. CMS is now using a predictive analytic system which screens \$450 million in Medicare claims daily, a system which is expected to have a significant effect in identifying and reducing Medicare fraud ⁴⁶. The Fraud Prevention System has now been operational for several years, with savings, certified by the OIG, of \$210.7 million, almost double the amount identified during the first year of the program. This resulted in more than a \$5 to \$1 return on investment, an increase from the previous year's \$3 to \$1 return⁴⁷.

Other Reforms

Additional entities have been recently implemented as a means to diminish healthcare fraud. In 2012, the GAO obligated \$583.6 million to in order to fund the Health Care Fraud and Abuse Control (HCFAC)⁴⁸. Of those monies, over \$47 million funded HEAT Strike Force teams which it has been operating in nine US cities (GAO, 2013)⁴⁸. According to the GAO, the HCFAC estimated a return-on-investment of approximately \$7.90 for every one dollar spent for fiscal years 2010-2012, an improvement from the \$4.90 for every dollar spent for the fiscal year 2006-2008 (GAO, 2013)⁴⁸. However, critics of the pay-and-chase method of healthcare fraud purport that healthcare fraud prevention would create higher cost-savings⁴⁹.

The National Health Care Anti-Fraud Association (NHCAA) has suggested several key factors to guide healthcare fraud legislation that included the used of predictive modeling and transparency of care between private insurers and government programs⁵⁰. Although development of an all-encompassing policy to prevent fraud and abuse through systematic elimination of improper payments would certainly be helpful, such a program is unlikely, given the speed at which health policy reforms historically have been adopted within the United States, and the current polarization of political viewpoints regarding how our nation's health care system should best be reformed⁵¹.

DISCUSSION

Medicare fraud is rampant within the healthcare industry and even if rates of fraud and abuse remained stable until 2022, the pay-and-chase method of fraud detection could result in the US paying up to an estimated \$100 billion annually (or 10% of the estimated \$1.0 trillion in Medicare funds). The excessive burden posed by fraud and abuse brings into question the fiscal stability and integrity of the Medicare program as a whole. Comprehensive fraud and abuse efforts must be both preventative and detective to address the overwhelming amount of fraud and abuse adequately.

By shifting the primary focus of Medicare fraud and abuse reduction efforts from detection to prevention the US will pay out less up front to providers. Recent healthcare fraud research has suggested that implementing overall program integrity policies which utilize tactics traditionally used within the business sphere, such a predictive modeling, combined with innovative ideas like healthcare transparency results in significantly decreased levels of fraud. However, in order to implement nation-wide predictive modeling, healthcare must move further toward transparency, as exemplified by RHIOs.

Changing the reimbursement for Medicare may also reduce fraud and abuse payments as well as potentially increase quality of care for patients. Innovative payment ideas such as PCMHs, bundled payments, and ACOs promise much, but remain in their infancy. However, the legislative reforms currently in place are not cohesive with the P4P model, but instead reflect the traditional FFS model. A disconnect between these reforms creates tension in the healthcare community as they attempt to meet the ACA requirements while staying within the letter of the law. In order for reimbursement reforms to be embraced, it is necessary for the legislation to match the ACA's vision and for providers to be quickly and appropriately trained to ensure they are confident in implementation.

Although preventative measures are a major portion of healthcare fraud reform, detection and legal ramifications post-reimbursement are also important in deterring fraud. By enforcing and increasing the criminal liability it is possible that the overall rate of intentional fraud would decrease. Furthermore, investing comprehensive program integrity training and holding providers accountable for maintaining that integrity should also significantly reduce Medicare abuse or unintentional overbilling.

CONCLUSION

Significant, ongoing fraud and abuse within Medicare may threaten the program's viability. In order to contain costs of fraud and abuse, decisive and immediate action should be taken that encompasses both fraud prevention and fraud detection efforts. Furthermore, legislative and reimbursement reforms must be revised and made to be complimentary or providers will be wary of participating in ACOs out of fear that such participation may run afoul of legislation designed to prevent fraud and abuse.

REFERENCES

- 1. Paradise, Julia. Lyons, Barbara and Rowland, Dianne. (2015), "Medicaid at 50 Kaiser Family". Retrieved from http://files.kff.org/attachment/report-medicaid-at-50
- 2. Bipartisan Policy Center [BPC] (2012), "What Is Driving U.S. Health Care Spending? America's Unsustainable Health Care Cost Growth." Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from https://books.google.com/books?isbn=1484316622
- 3. Goldman, T. R., King, Kathleen M., Sparrow, Malcolm K., Agres, Ted, Schwartz, Anne and Dentzer, Susan (2012), "*Health Policy Brief: Eliminating Fraud and Abuse*," Health Affairs, July 31. Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from http://healthaffairs.org/healthpolicybriefs/brief_pdfs/healthpolicybrief_72.pdf
- 4. Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services [CMS], (2012), "Medicare Fraud & Abuse: Prevention, Detection, and Reporting," .Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from https://www.cms.gov/Outreach-and-Education/Medicare-Learning-Network-MLN/MLNProducts/Downloads/Fraud-and-Abuse-Prev-Det-Rep-Kit-ICN908104.pdf FraudAbuse_PodcastTranscript_ICN906509.pdf
- 5. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services [CMS] (2014), "Medicare Fraud & Abuse: Prevention, Detection, and Reporting," Retrieved Oct 2, 2017from https://www.cms.gov/Outreach-and-Education/Medicare-Learning-Network-MLN/MLNProducts/downloads/fraud_and_abuse.pdf
- 6. Schencker, Lisa (2016), "What's the Matter with Florida? Healthcare Fraud Flourishes Despite Enforcement Efforts," Modern Healthcare, 46 (19), 8-9.
- 7. United States Department of Health & Human Services and U.S. Department of Justice [DHHS] (2014a), "About Fraud," Retrieved Oct 2, 2017, 2014 from https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/departments-justice-and-health-and-human-services-announce-over-278-billion-returns-joint
- 8. United States Department of Health & Human Services and U.S. Department of Justice [DHHS] (2014b), "The Affordable Care Act and Fighting Fraud," Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/fact-sheet-health-care-fraud-and-abuse-control-program-protects-conusmers-and-taxpayers
- 9. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services [CMS] 2015), "National Health Expenditure Fact Sheet," Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from https://www.cms.gov/research-statistics-data-and-systems/statistics-trends-and-reports/nationalhealthexpenddata/nhe-fact-sheet.html
- 10. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services [CMS] (2012), National Health Expenditures 2012 Highlights. Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from https://www.cms.gov/Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/Statistics-Trends-and-Reports/NationalHealthExpendData/NationalHealthAccountsHistorical.html
- 11. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services [CMS] (2013), *Key Milestones in CMS Programs*. Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from https://www.cms.gov/About-CMS/Agency-Information/History/downloads/CMSProgramKeyMilestones.pdf
- 12. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services [CMS] (2014c), "Bundled Payments for Care Improvement Initiative," Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 https://innovation.cms.gov/initiatives/Bundled-Payments/Archived-Materials.html
- 13. Federal Bureau of Investigation [FBI] (2007), *Financial Crimes Report to the Public* 2007. Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 https://www.fbi.gov/stats-services/publications/fcs_report2007

- 14. Federal Bureau of Investigation [FBI] (2010-20111), Financial Crimes Report to the Public 2010-2011. Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from https://www.justice.gov/archives/opa/blog/fbi-releases-financial-crimes-report financial-crimes-report-2010-2011
- Korten, Tristran (2011), "Cracking Down on \$70 Billion Worth of Medicare Fraud," Fast Company, November 19, Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from http://www.fastcompany.com/1793537/cracking-down-70-billion-worth-medicare-fraud
- 16. Eaton, Joe (2016), "This Doctor Led a \$375 Million Medicare Scam," AARP Bulletin, 57 (5), 16-18, 20.
- 17. CLEAR for Healthcare Fraud Investigations (2012), "From Drugs to Wheelchairs: New Technology Fights the Growing Menace of organized crime in Healthcare Fraud (White Paper)," Thousom Reuters, Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from https://static.legalsolutions.thomsonreuters.com/index/pdf/from-drugs-to-wheelchairs-new-technology-fights-the-growing-menace-of-organized-crime-in-healthcare-fraud-whitepaper.pdf
- 18. United States Department of Justice [DOJ] (2014b), "King's Daughters Medical Center to Pay Nearly \$41 Million to Resolve Allegations of False Billing for Unnecessary Cardiac Procedures and Kickbacks," Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/king-s-daughters-medical-center-pay-nearly-41-million-resolve-allegations-false-billing
- 19. United States Department of Justice [DOJ] (2014a), "St Joseph London Hospital to Pay \$16.5 Million to Settle False Claims Act Allegations of Unnecessary Heart Procedures," Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from https://www.justice.gov/usao-edky/pr/saint-joseph-london-hospital-pay-165-million-settle-false-claims-actallegations
- 20. United States Department of Justice [DOJ] (2013), "West Virginia Doctor Convicted of Health Care Fraud," Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from https://www.justice.gov/sites/default/files/usao-ndwv/legacy/2013/06/26/Saoud-Verdict.pdf
- 21. United States Department of Justice [DOJ] (2014c), "Owner and Recruiter for Louisiana and Texas Mental Health Clinics Convicted as Part of \$258 Million Health Care Fraud Scheme in Baton Rouge, Louisiana," retrieved June 12, 2016 from https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/owner-and-recruiter-louisiana-and-texas-mental-health-clinics-convicted-part-258-million
- 22. United States Department of Justice [DOJ] (2015), "Assistant Attorney General Leslie R. Caldwell Delivers Remarks at the American Bar Association's 25th Annual National Institute on Health Care Fraud," Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from https://www.justice.gov/opa/speech/assistant-attorney-general-leslie-r-caldwell-delivers-remarks-american-bar-association-s
- 23. Hesch Firm (2013), "How to Report Durable Medical Equipment Fraud (DME fraud) against Medicare and Obtain a Whistleblower Reward," The Hisch Firm LLC, Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from http://www.howtoreportfraud.com/ how-to-report-durable-medical-equipment-fraud-dme-fraud-against-medicare-and-obtain-a-whistleblower-reward/
- 24. Goozer, Merrill (2012), "New Medicare Rule Aims to Curb Waste and Fraud in Medical Equipment Business," Washington Post (online), Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from https://www.washingtonpost.com/new-medicare-rule-aims-to-curb-waste-and-fraud-in-medical-equipment-business/2012/03/20/gIQARa0iYS_story.html
- King, Kathleen M. (2012), "Types of Providers Involved in Medicare Cases, & CMS Efforts to Reduce Fraud," United States Government Accountability Office (GAO). Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from https://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-13-213T

- 26. Lovette, Madeleine (2011), "Medicare Fraud and Abuse 101: An Introduction to the False Claims, Anti-Kickback, Stark, Exclusion, and Civil Monetary Penalty laws," American Academy of Orthopedic Surgeons, Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from http://www.aaos.org/news/aaosnow/aug11/advocacy3.asp
- 27. False Claims Act [FCA] (1863), "United States Code 31 § 3729," Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from http://uscode.house.gov/view.xhtml?req=(title:31 section:3729 edition: prelim)
- 28. Kass, Julie E. and Lineham, John S. (2012), "Fostering Healthcare Reform through a Bifurcated Model of Fraud and Abuse Regulation," Journal of Health and Life Sciences Law, 5 (2), 75-129.
- 29. Anti-Kickback Statue [AKS] (1972), "42 U.S.C. §1320a-7b(b)," Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/USCODE-2010-title42/pdf/USCODE-2010-title42-chap7-subchapXI-partA-sec1320a-7b.pdf
- 30. Valiant, Carrie (2010), "Meeting Fraud and Abuse Challenges in the Brave New World of Health Reform-What's in Store for ACOs?" BNA's Health Care Fraud Report. Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from http://www.ebglaw.com/news/page/129/?search?search?search?search?search?search?search?search?search?search?search?search?search
- 31. Stark Law (1992), "United States Code 42 § 1395nn *Limitation on Certain Physician Referrals*," Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/USCODE-2010-title42/pdf/USCODE-2010-title42-chap7-subchapXVIII-partE-sec1395nn.pdf
- 32. Civil Monetary Penalty Statues [CMP] (1996), United State Code 42 § 1320a-7a (b) (1). Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/granule/USCODE-2010-title42/USCODE-2010-title42-chap7-subchapXI-partA-sec1320a-7a
- 33. Kass, Julie E. and Lineham, John S. (2012), "Fostering Healthcare Reform through a Bifurcated Model of Fraud and Abuse Regulation," Journal of Health and Life Sciences Law, 5 (2), 75-129.
- 34. Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act [ACA] (2010), "*United States Public Law 111-148*," Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/PLAW-111publ148/pdf/PLAW-111publ148.pdf
- 35. Valiant, Carrie (2010), "Meeting Fraud and Abuse Challenges in the Brave New World of Health Reform-What's in Store for ACOs?" BNA's Health Care Fraud Report. Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from http://www.ebglaw.com/carrie-valiant/news/carrie-valiant-meeting-fraud-and-abuse-challenges-in-the-brave-new-world-of-health-reform-whats-in-store-for-acos-as-appeared-in-bnas-health-care-fraud-report/
- 36. The Mintz Levin Healthcare Group and Stern field, Ellyn L. (2011), "Healthcare Reform Advisory: ACO Fraud and Abuse Provisions," Mondaq Business Briefing, Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from https://www.mintz.com/newsletter/2011/Advisories/1104-0511-NAT-HCR/web.htm
- 37. Davis, Karen, Abrams, Melinda and Stremikis, Kistof (2011), "How the Affordable Care Act Will Strengthen the Nation's Primary Care Foundation," Journal of General Internal Medicine, 26 (10), 1201–1203.
- 38. Reid, Robert J., Coleman, Katie, Johnson, Etic A., Fishman, Paul A., Hsu, Clarissa, Soman, Michael P., Trescott, Claire E., Erikson, Michael and Larson, Eric B. (2010), "The Group Health Medical Home at Year Two: Cost Savings, Higher Patient Satisfaction, and Less Burnout for Providers," Health Affairs, 29 (5), 835-843.
- 39. Reid, Robert J., Eric A. Johnson, Clarissa Hsu, Kelly Ehrlich, Katie Coleman, Claire Trescott, Michael Erikson, Tyler R. Ross, David T. Liss, DeAnn Cromp and Paul A. Fishman (2013), "Spreading a Medical Home Redesign: Effects on Emergency Department Use and Hospital Admissions," Annals of Family Medicine, 11 (Suppl 1), S19-S26.

- 40. Klein, David B., Miriam J. Laugesen and Nan Liu (2013), "The Patient-Centered Medical Home: A Future Standard for American Health Care?" Public Administration Review, 73 (S1), S82–S92.
- 41. Parente, Stephen T., Schulte, Brian, Jost, Allen, Sullivan, Thomas and Klindworth, Allan (2012), "Assessment of Predictive Modeling for Identifying Fraud within the Medicare Program," Health Management, Policy and Innovation, 1 (2), 8-37.
- 42. Parente, Stephen T., Schulte, Brian, Jost, Allen, Sullivan, Thomas and Klindworth, Allan (2012), "Assessment of Predictive Modeling for Identifying Fraud within the Medicare Program," Health Management, Policy and Innovation, 1 (2), 8-37.
- 43. United States Government Accountability Office [GAO] (2012), "Medicare Fraud and Prevention: CMS Has Implemented a Predictive Analytics System, but Needs to Define Measures to Determine its Effectiveness," GAO-13-104. Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from http://www.gao.gov/assets/650/649537.pdf
- 44. White, Susan E. (2011), "Predictive Modeling 101: How CMS's Newest Fraud Prevention Tool Works and What It Means for Providers," Journal of AHIMA, 82 (9), 46-47.
- 45. Lewin Group (2009), "Comprehensive Application of Predictive Modeling to Reduce Overpayments in Medicare and Medicaid," Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from http://www.lewin.com/content/dam/Lewin/Resources/Site_Sections/Publications/PredictiveModelingMedic aidOverpymnt.pdf
- 46. Fadairo, Sikiru A., Williams, Rosemary and Maggio, Evelyn (2015) "Using Data Analytics for Oversight and Efficiency," Journal of Government Financial Management, 64 (2), 18-23.
- 47. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services [CMS] (2014d), "Report to Congress: Fraud Prevention System, Second Implementation Year," Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 from https://www.cms.gov/About-CMS/Components/CPI/Downloads/Fraud-Prevention-System-Return-on-Investment-Fourth-Implementation-Year-2015.pdf
- 48. United States Government Accountability Office [GAO] (2013), "Health Care Fraud and Abuse Control Program: Indicators Provide Information on Program Accomplishments, but Assessing Program Effectiveness is Difficult," GAO-13-746. Retrieved Oct 2, 2017 http://www.gao.gov/assets/660/658344.pdf
- 49. Parente, Stephen T., Schulte, Brian, Jost, Allen, Sullivan, Thomas and Klindworth, Allan (2012), "Assessment of Predictive Modeling for Identifying Fraud within the Medicare Program," Health Management, Policy and Innovation, 1 (2), 8-37.
- 50. National Health Care Anti-Fraud Association [NHCAA] (2010), "Combating Health Care Fraud in a Post-Reform World: Seven Guiding Principles for Policymakers," retrieved June 6, 2016 from http://www.nhcaa.org/media/5994/whitepaper_oct10.pdf
- 51. Lyles, Mark A. (2013), "Teaching Physicians about Fraud and Program Integrity," Academic Medicine, 88 (8), 1061-1063.